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was named 2011 Connecticut Small 
Business Person of the Year. 

The SBA has advocated for small 
businesses in Connecticut since 1953, 
providing assistance through the Fed-
eral Small Business Innovation Re-
search, SBIR, Program, facilitated at 
Connecticut Innovations. This support 
has included more than $500 million of 
financing, education and training, and 
procurement aid for individuals with 
big ideas and businesses wanting to ex-
pand by taking technological risks. 

The winner of the Small Business 
Person of the Year award must meet 
eight sets of criteria, including staying 
power, growth in number of employees, 
increase in sales and/or unit volume, 
current and past financial perform-
ance, innovativeness of product or 
service offered, response to adversity, 
contributions to community-oriented 
projects, and the products exported and 
markets served. 

In 1979, Mr. Bachmann inherited the 
business his parents had started in 
their basement. Now, DYMAX makes 
its home in a 100,000 square foot build-
ing and operates facilities globally, in-
cluding in Germany, China, Hong 
Kong, and Korea. It offers innovative 
technology, such as adhesives, coat-
ings, epoxies, masking resins, and 
light-curing systems, to manufacturers 
who rely on innovative solutions for re-
liable, cost-effective, and quick auto-
mated assembly. Most recently, 
DYMAX has successfully experimented 
with UV and LED technology as a cut-
ting-edge way for companies to grow. 
In addition to the tremendous progress 
Mr. Bachmann has made since his par-
ents’ vision, I commend him for ensur-
ing that his company remains environ-
mentally conscious while making re-
markable strides in research and devel-
opment. DYMAX also gives back to 
Connecticut’s less fortunate, and has 
received an award from United Way of 
Northwest Connecticut for ‘‘conducting 
the most unique employee incentive 
program’’ for contributions to their an-
nual food drive. 

In addition to the title of Small Busi-
ness Person of the Year, the SBA rec-
ognizes seven other businesses or indi-
viduals in Connecticut every year as 
Minority Small Business Champion, 
Veterans Advocate Champion, Explorer 
of the Year, the Jeffrey Butland Fam-
ily Owned Business of the Year, Region 
One Subcontractor of the Year, Women 
in Business Champion, and Financial 
Services Champion. 

Clayton Williams and Dennis Brown 
are two of the 2011 awardees who are 
driven by their passion for the poten-
tial of small businesses and the ways 
they can transform lives. I have seen 
firsthand the tremendous roots local 
businesses have set in New Haven and 
the central part they play in the city’s 
community, so it is no surprise that 
Mr. Williams, the city of New Haven’s 
small business development officer, re-
ceived the 2011 Minority Small Busi-
ness Champion award. He has worked 
tirelessly on behalf of minority entre-

preneurs as part of the Office of Eco-
nomic Development to help fund and 
sustain the best, most promising ideas 
in the New Haven area. Veterans Advo-
cate Champion Dennis Brown was 
awarded for his service as vice presi-
dent of Business Counseling for Con-
necticut Community Investment Cor-
poration, a nonprofit that works with 
small business owners to secure loans 
and develop strategy. A veteran and re-
cipient of an SBA veteran’s loan in 
1982, Mr. Brown demonstrates that 
dreams can be realized with persist-
ence. I applaud the SBA for recognizing 
the importance of providing for our Na-
tion’s heroes who wish to run their own 
businesses once returning home. 

In addition, every year the SBA 
names an Explorer of the Year in Con-
necticut, acknowledging that risk con-
fronts business owners every day. 2011 
winner, On Site Gas Systems of 
Newington and its president, Frank X. 
Hursey, are committed to the most 
cutting-edge solutions and designs for 
reliable sources of gas used by a com-
prehensive set of industries, including 
emergency response, food preservation, 
automobile, and by our military. 

Often, it is family owned businesses, 
hoping to continue the legacy of pre-
vious generations that become reliable 
sources of products or services central 
to their communities. The SBA named 
Jim Nilsson, owner and managing part-
ner of Geissler’s Supermarkets of 
South Windsor, as the 2011 Jeffrey 
Butland Family Owned Business of the 
Year. In 1923, Geissler’s was a small 
storefront, and now it offers online 
shopping and delivery. Often family 
businesses in Connecticut also win 
other categories, and in 2011, the SBA 
honored Region 1 Subcontractor of the 
Year Thomas Dolan, Jr., for his work 
as president of Hi-Rel Products in 
Essex. Hi-Rel Products was started in 
the early 1970s by Mr. Dolan’s father, 
who worked out of his Old Saybrook 
home to experiment with reliable pre-
cision components for microelec-
tronics. Now, this technology has ap-
plications across a wide range of indus-
tries. Currently, Hi-Rel employs ap-
proximately 100 people in the United 
States, Canada, and the United King-
dom. 

Lastly, I would like to recognize 
Margaret Sheahan, 2011 Women in 
Business Champion, and Patrick 
Lorent, 2011 Financial Services Cham-
pion, for their work in Connecticut in 
the legal and financial lending indus-
tries, respectively. Ms. Sheahan is 
founding partner of Mitchell & 
Sheahan of Redding and provides im-
portant legal counsel in employment 
and union disputes. Mr. Lorent was 
honored by the SBA for his role as vice 
president and manager of People’s 
United Bank Government Lending De-
partment where he connects United 
Bank with national, statewide, and 
local lending programs. This important 
work provides vital lifelines to the 
small businesses of Connecticut that 
can continue to focus on research and 

development without worrying about 
their protection and sustenance. 

The SBA continues to raise aware-
ness and support for Connecticut’s 
local entrepreneurs with their annual 
awards. The SBA and its 2011 honorees 
are inspirational, showing our Nation’s 
budding business owners and leaders 
how to grow an idea to global propor-
tions—driven by the most advanced re-
search and technology and steadfast 
confidence in the American legacy of 
starting from the beginning to achieve 
greatness. 

f 

PHARMACY COMPETITION AND 
CONSUMER CHOICE ACT 

Mr. WICKER. Mr. President, I rise in 
support of the Pharmacy Competition 
and Consumer Choice Act, S. 1058. In 
light of the Federal Trade Commis-
sion’s recent decision to allow the 
merger of two Pharmacy Benefit Man-
agers, creating the largest PBM in our 
nation, I call on my colleagues to join 
me in supporting this vital piece of leg-
islation. The Pharmacy Competition 
and Consumer Choice Act, if enacted, 
would help protect patients and pro-
viders from soaring health-care costs 
and potentially anticompetitive con-
duct by PBMs, who are the middlemen 
in the prescription drug industry. 

Over the past several years, I have 
spoken with many of Mississippi’s 
pharmacists who feel powerless against 
PBMs and their overreaching influence 
in their industry. In Mississippi, where 
over 1 million individuals live in rural, 
medically underserved areas, commu-
nity pharmacists play a pivotal role in 
providing health care to patients. 
These pharmacists, often the only 
health-care providers in an area, de-
velop trusting relationships with their 
customers and communities. This leg-
islation will help level the playing field 
between community pharmacies and 
PBMs, while ensuring Americans have 
access to the providers of their choice. 

While a few States, such as my State 
of Mississippi, regulate the activities 
of PBMs, these powerful players in 
health care remain largely unregulated 
by the Federal Government. PBMs 
compete across state lines in our coun-
try, and this legislation would provide 
national anti-fraud oversight in each of 
our 50 States. 

The need for this legislation is clear-
er now than ever. With the upcoming 
merger, one company will control 40 
percent of the market. As one FTC 
Commissioner appropriately stated, it 
will be a ‘‘game changer.’’ 

I am an unyielding supporter of free 
markets, and I strongly believe this 
legislation would facilitate a more 
transparent, competitive, and fair mar-
ketplace for PBMs, pharmacies, pro-
viders, and patients. On behalf of the 
millions of Americans and businesses 
affected by the market practices of 
Pharmacy Benefit Managers, I urge my 
colleagues to pass the Pharmacy Com-
petition and Consumer Choice Act. 
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TRIBUTE TO RETIRED CAPTAIN 
THOMAS JEROME HUDNER, JR. 
Mr. BROWN of Massachusetts. Mr. 

President, I rise today in tribute to re-
tired United States Navy Captain 
Thomas Jerome Hudner, Jr. of Con-
cord, MA, a true American hero. For 
his uncommon valor and dedication to 
the highest principals of our military, 
the Navy announced this week it will 
name the Arleigh Burke class guided- 
missile destroyer DDG–116 the USS 
Thomas Hudner. 

It is a distinct honor, for an indi-
vidual to have a Navy vessel commis-
sioned in their name; it is an extremely 
rare honor indeed for a warship to be 
named after a living person. Yet there 
are few, if any, people more deserving 
of this honor than Tom Hudner. 

A native of Fall River, MA, Hudner 
was a student at Philips Exeter Acad-
emy when the Japanese attacked Pearl 
Harbor. Already a leader on his 
school’s athletic fields and in its stu-
dent government, he responded to the 
call of duty and was admitted to the 
U.S. Naval Academy. Though World 
War II ended before his commissioning 
at Annapolis, Hudner began a storied 
Navy career that would ultimately 
earn him our nation’s highest military 
honor. 

During his first few years in the 
Navy, Hudner served as a communica-
tions officer aboard various warships 
before being accepted to the Navy’s 
flight school in Corpus Christi, TX. 
After earning his ‘‘wings of gold,’’ 
Hudner became one of the ‘‘Fighting 
Swordsmen’’ of Strike Fighter Squad-
ron 32 (VF–32) aboard the aircraft car-
rier USS Leyte. Just a few years after 
the racial integration of the US mili-
tary, Hudner began flying with a young 
ensign named Jesse LeRoy Brown, the 
Navy’s first black pilot. Brown was 
born and raised in the segregated deep 
south town of Hattiesburg, MS, a world 
away from Hudner’s upper middle class 
home in Fall River and the fields of 
Hudner’s alma mater Philips Exeter 
Academy. 

The relative calm of post-war life as 
a Naval Aviator aboard the Mediterra-
nean-based USS Leyte would not last 
long. In the summer of 1950, less than a 
year after Hudner’s flight certification, 
North Korean Communist forces in-
vaded the Republic of Korea. Within 
months, President Truman would order 
the Leyte into action off the coast of 
Korea where Hudner and his wingman, 
Jesse Brown, immediately began flying 
reconnaissance and attack sorties 
against Communist positions. Not long 
after VF–32 joined the fight, China in-
vaded and threatened to overrun US 
positions. 

There are no routine missions in war-
time, especially when flying close air 
support over enemy positions. Such 
was the case on the afternoon of De-
cember 4, 1950 when Hudner and Brown 
were on a mission to destroy enemy 
targets near the Chosin Reservoir. 
About an hour into the mission, 
Brown’s Corsair was hit by enemy fire, 

began to lose fuel and he was forced to 
crash land his aircraft into a snowy 
mountainside. 

The events that transpired over the 
next few hours became enshrined in the 
history of American Naval Aviation. 

Despite exposure to hostile ground 
fire, Hudner continued to make low 
passes over Brown, who was trapped in 
the wreckage of his destroyed aircraft. 
And, when Hudner saw that his 
wingman’s plane was burning, he delib-
erately crash-landed his own aircraft 
and though injured in the violent land-
ing, ran to Brown’s rescue. You see for 
Hudner, never leaving one’s wingman 
was more than a guideline, it was a 
covenant. Hudner, later a rescue heli-
copter pilot, tried in vain to free Brown 
from the wreckage. With night falling 
and Ensign Brown lapsing in and out of 
consciousness, Hudner was finally 
forced to evacuate the bitter cold crash 
site. Brown’s final words to Hudner 
were to tell his wife, Daisy, that he 
loved her. He would have the chance to 
do just that in person. On April 13, 1951, 
Daisy Pearl Brown was in the audience 
when President Harry S. Truman pre-
sented Thomas J. Hudner, Jr. with the 
Medal of Honor for his heroic attempt 
to save Ensign Brown. 

Over the next two decades, Hudner 
would continue to serve with distinc-
tion in the United States Navy. In ad-
dition to flying many of the Navy’s 
newest jet fighters, Hudner’s career 
would take him from various ships and 
air bases where he served in positions 
of increasing responsibility, including 
as executive officer of the USS Kitty 
Hawk during the Vietnam War. 

Hudner and Daisy Pearl Thorne, she 
had since remarried, remained friends, 
their lives intertwined by the events 
decades earlier on a snowy mountain-
side on the other side of the globe. In 
fact, the two friends would be together 
at another ceremony some 22 years 
later when the US Navy commissioned 
the first American warship in honor of 
an African American, the USS Jesse L. 
Brown. 

Hudner retired from the US Navy at 
the rank of captain in 1973, and while 
his day-to-day service in the Navy 
would end, this American hero would 
continue to serve his fellow veterans 
through the USO and a variety of vet-
erans’ organizations. For most of the 
1990s, Hudner served with distinction 
as Commissioner of the Massachusetts 
Department of Veterans Affairs. 

In closing, I will quote Secretary of 
the Navy Ray Mabus: 

Thomas Hudner exemplifies the core val-
ues of honor, courage and commitment the 
Navy holds dear. Naming the Navy’s next 
DDG for him will ensure his legacy will be 
known, honored and emulated by future gen-
erations of sailors and Marines who serve 
and all who come in contact with this ship. 

I thank Captain Hudner for his life-
time of exceptional service to our na-
tion and his dedication to his fellow 
veterans and wish him and his wife 
Georgia all the very best in the years 
ahead. 

ADDITIONAL STATEMENTS 

2012 ACADEMIC DECATHLON 
CHAMPIONS 

∑ Mrs. BOXER. Mr. President, I ask my 
colleagues to join me in recognizing 
the hard work and remarkable accom-
plishments of Granada Hills Charter 
High School’s Academic Decathlon 
team for winning the 2012 Academic 
Decathlon—its second consecutive na-
tional championship. I want to con-
gratulate all the members of the team: 
Christian Koguchi, Stella Lee, Priscilla 
Liu, Kimberly Ly, Hamidah Mahmud, 
Lev Tauz, Julia Wall, Sean Wejebe, and 
Jimmy Wu, as well as its coaches Mat-
thew Arnold, Nick Weber, and Spencer 
Wolf. 

Each year, hundreds of high schools 
throughout our Nation compete for the 
honor of becoming Academic Decath-
lon National Champions. This year, 
Granada Hills Charter High School not 
only became one of three schools to 
ever win consecutive national cham-
pionships, but also set the highest 
score ever achieved at the Academic 
Decathlon National Championships. 

Competing in an Academic Decathlon 
is a daunting task. The Academic De-
cathlon’s intense 2-day national final 
competitions include multiple-choice 
testing in seven different events, 
speeches, essay writing, and inter-
viewing exercises. Students spend 
many hours studying, practicing, and 
competing, often away from their fam-
ily and friends. I invite all of my col-
leagues to join me and the State of 
California in congratulating Califor-
nia’s Granada Hills Charter High 
School Academic Decathlon team on 
becoming 2012 National Academic De-
cathlon Champions.∑ 

f 

REMEMBERING LIEUTENANT 
COLONEL ROBERT B. SHAIN 

∑ Mr. GRASSLEY. Mr. President, 
today I wish to honor the life of LTC 
Robert B. Shain, who passed away on 
Sunday, April 29, 2012. I would like to 
express my condolences to Lieutenant 
Colonel Shain’s family, in particular 
his wife of 52 years, Sherry, his two 
daughters, Cynthia and Stephanie, his 
son, Michael, and his three grandkids, 
Bella, Jason, and Mia. He is also sur-
vived by his sister-in-law, Nancy, and 
many nieces and nephews. 

Robert Shain had an honorable and 
extensive career which began upon his 
graduation from the Military Academy 
at West Point in 1959. He served in the 
US Army for 20 years as an infantry of-
ficer as well as a fixed-wing and heli-
copter pilot. He completed two tours of 
duty in Vietnam and was awarded the 
Legion of Merit, two Distinguished 
Flying Crosses, two Bronze Stars, 27 
Air Medals with V for valor, Meri-
torious Service Medal, Vietnamese 
Medal of Honor, and Vietnamese Cross 
of Gallantry. He served as commander 
of the Executive Flight Detachment 
and pilot of the presidential helicopter, 
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